Space Medicine Branch Report

May 2002 Meeting

The Annual Space Medicine Branch (SMB) Executive Committee Breakfast Meeting and the 51st Annual Business Luncheon were held at the 73rd Annual Scientific Meeting of the Aerospace Medical Association (AsMA) on Thursday, May 9, 2002, at the Queen Elizabeth Hotel in Montreal, Canada.

Dr. Melchor J. Antuñano, SMB President for the 2001-2002 term, was presented the gavel by the gavel custodian (Wyck Hoffler, M.D.,) and called the meeting to order. He honored SMB past presidents in attendance, introduced the members at the head table, and held a moment of silence for deceased members and for the victims of the September 11, terrorist attacks in the U.S. The members at the head table besides Dr. Antuñano included: Chiharu Sekiguchi, M.D. (Vice-President), Lloyd Tripp, MA, (Secretary-Treasurer) and Jeffrey Davis, M.D. (Guest Speaker). 

Dr. Sekiguchi, Vice-President and chair of the Nominating Committee gave his report on the nominating process, including the identification of eligible candidates for office and the development of the ballot.  The Secretary-Treasurer, Lloyd Tripp, reported that the SMB currently has 287 members. A mailing to all members was accomplished and of the 287 ballots that were sent 87 were returned.  Executive Committee elections were held based on the results of the returned ballots. Brig. General Annette Sobel, M.D., was elected as Vice-President, Dwight Holland, M.D. is the new Secretary-Treasurer, and James Collier M.D., Clarence Jernigan, M.D., and Alan D. Moore, Jr. Ph.D. are the new Members-at-Large.  The Treasurer reported that the account balance before the AsMA meeting was $4,123. Wyck Hoffler, M.D., presented the History Committee Report on behalf of Denise Baisden, M.D. who was recently selected by the SMB Executive Committee as the new Branch Historian. Dr. Hoffler reported that the SMB Executive Committee approved the document entitled "Space Medicine Branch - Preservation of Historic Documents" prepared by the History Committee.

Dr. Antuñano presented his president's report and stated "This past year has been full of surprises both good and bad. The aftermath of the September 11 terrorist attacks has been felt all over the world. Those of us in the aerospace community have witnessed the changes in the way we conduct business. Security and Safety have acquired a critical importance in our day-to-day operations. In the space arena we have witnessed the flight of 2 paid passengers (Mr. Tito and Mr. Shuttleworth). Lance Bass of the music group N-Sync is undergoing medical evaluation and cosmonaut training in Russia to become the next paid passenger. Lori Garver, former executive director of the National Space Society and former NASA Associate Administrator for Policy and Plans is raising funds for her proposed trip to space. The U.S. House of Representatives introduced the Space Tourism Promotion Act of 2001 during the July 10, 2001 session of the U.S. Congress. The U.S. Department of Commerce and the Space Transportation Association (STA) organized a workshop on emerging space markets entitled Market Opportunities In Space: The Near-Term Roadmap. The topics addressed included biotechnology, pharmaceuticals, media, power generation, cargo delivery and passenger travel. The FAA Office of Commercial Space Transportation produced a report entitled The Economic Impact of Commercial Space Transportation of the U.S. Economy. This report indicated that this industry generated $61.3 billion in 1999, $16.4 billion in employee earnings, and generated 497,000 jobs. After nearly 10 years as NASA Administrator, Daniel Goldin resigned and was replaced by Sean O'Keefe. The space shuttle fleet celebrated it's 20th anniversary after carrying more than 3 million pounds of cargo and 600 occupants. NASA awarded contracts valued at $767 million to develop concepts and technologies to produce space vehicles that are 10 times safer and at one tenth of today's cost. Finally, Dr. Antuñano described NASA's new organizational vision for the future: To improve life here, to extend life to there, and to find life beyond. In addition, NASA's new mission is: To understand and protect our home planet, to explore the universe and search for life, and to inspire the next generation of explorers."

Dr. Antuñano discussed several SMB accomplishments during the last year including: 1) co-sponsoring of two panels on the Physiologic and Clinic Issues of a Mission to Mars (presented on Wednesday), 2) planning of a 2003 panel on the History of Space Medicine to participate in AsMA's commemoration of the 100th Anniversary of the first powered flight by the Wright Brothers, 3) AsMA approval of an SMB resolution on "Uniformity of Medical Standards for Commercial Space Flight", 4) ongoing development of a biographical book on the Young Investigator Award recipients, 5) ongoing translation of NASA Spinoff information into 5 languages, 6) translation of the ASMA Physician Guidelines into Greek, 7) pursuing a formal working relationship with University Space Research Association to provide research opportunities in aerospace medicine for students and medical residents, and 8) participation in the development of the proposed FAA Guidelines for Medical Screening of Commercial Aerospace Passengers and AsMA's Medical Guidelines for Space Passengers.

Dr. Antuñano thanked the following individuals: Dr. Sekiguchi for putting together an outstanding ballot of candidates for SMB office, Lloyd Tripp for his work as SMB Secretary-Treasurer, SMB Committee chairs for their accomplishments, the former and current SMB Historians for their efforts and dedication to preserve our historical records, Past-President Phil Scarpa for his personal guidance and advice, Dr. William Albery (Technical Director of the Wright Brothers Chapter of the SAFE Organization) for lending their VCR to be used by the SMB guest speaker, Dr. Paul Humbert for obtaining a $500 donation from Comprehensive Health Services, and Dr. Jeff Davis for accepting the invitation to be the 2002 SMB guest speaker and for waiving his travel expenses and honorarium to enable the SMB to give a $1000 donation to the Patty Hilliard (former NASA astronaut) Memorial Fund. 

Jeff Myers, M.D., co-Chair of the Awards Committee for the Young Investigator Award, reported that there were 143 candidates and 13 finalists for the 2002 Young Investigator Award. After interviewing and evaluating each of the finalists at the AsMA meeting, the award was decided by vote of the award committee members. The first runner-up was Stevan Gilmore, M.D., an Aerospace Medicine Resident at the University of Texas Medical Branch in Galveston, TX. The title of his presentation was "Physiologic Effects of Simulated Orbital Re-entry in Hemorrhagic Shock Modeled Primates." The winner of the Young Investigator Award was Sophie Lalande B.Sc. a Master's Degree student at the University of Toronto. Her thesis research project was conducted at the Defense and Civil Institute of Environmental Medicine (DCIEM) in Canada. Her presentation was entitled "Improved +Gz Tolerance in Acute, Repetitive Exposures to Acceleration". She was presented with the award plaque along with a monetary award of $200.

Smith Johnston, M.D., co-Chair of the Awards Committee for the Strughold Award explained that this award is presented each year to an individual who has demonstrated outstanding dedication and contributions in advancing the frontiers of Space Medicine and/or for sustained contributions to further the goals of the Space Medicine Branch. The winner of the 2002 Strughold Award was Earl H. Wood, M.D., Ph.D. of the Mayo Clinic for his outstanding contributions in the area of Space Medicine that span over 7 decades.  Some of Dr. Wood’s accomplishments include: 23 separate G-suit designs of which the M-21 was selected by the Army Air Corps to be mass produced, development of M-1 Anti-G Straining Maneuver for Army Fighter Pilots in WWII, development of cardiac catheterization, testing of Mercury and Gemini couches and space suits on Mayo's centrifuge, member of advisory team for USAF's Manned Orbiting Laboratory (a  classified program) which later became NASA's Space Shuttle Program.  Dr. Wood has received many awards and recognitions for his work including: the Certificate of Merit by president Harry Truman in 1947, NASA’s Award for lifetime achievement, Air Force’s Award for lifetime achievement, and the Air Force Research Laboratory Award for lifetime achievement to name only a few.  

Dr. Antuñano introduced Jeff Davis M.D. as the guest speaker who presented a very interesting lecture entitled "Space Life Sciences: Current Status and Future Directions." Dr. Davis provided a glimpse of what space travel may encompass in the future and the impact the space life sciences will have on accomplishing the goals of interplanetary space exploration.  

Following Dr. Davis's lecture, Dr. Antuñano thanked all SMB members for giving him the opportunity and the honor to serve as SMB President. Then he passed the gavel to Dr. Sekiguchi who was installed as the new SMB President (2002-03). Dr. Sekiguchi presented the SMB Past President’s Plaque to Dr. Antuñano and thanked him for his outstanding dedication and efforts in support of the SMB. Dr. Sekiguchi proceeded to adjourn the meeting and returned the gavel to the custodian. 
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